
MINUTES  
 

LOWER LOUP NATURAL RESOURCES DISTRICT  

BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING  
  

December 28, 2017                                                                  Ord, Nebraska                                                                       
 

 

The December meeting of the Board of Directors of the Lower Loup Natural Resources 

District was held at the Headquarters Office, 2620 Airport Drive, Ord, Nebraska, on     

December 28, 2017.  Chairman Citta called the meeting to order at 3:35 p.m. 

 

CALL TO ORDER 
 

 Directors in attendance 

 

James C. Adams     Rollie D. Amsberry, Treasurer  

Darwin B. Anderson     Timothy E. Bartak 

Robert L. Bauer     Elizabeth L. Boesch 

Joseph L. Citta, Jr., Chairman    Jim Eschliman, Vice Chairman   

Virgil W. Gellermann     N. Richard Hadenfeldt    

Randy Kauk      Gary A. Kruse      

Matt R. Lukasiewicz     Larry Mohrman     

James C. Nelson      Alan D. Petersen      

Chad J. Podolak     Gerald Smith              

Dean G. Thede     Henry J. Thoene, Secretary 

Rick Vlach 

        

Directors absent  

   

None             

            

 Staff in attendance 

 

Leon ñButchò Koehlmoos, General Manager           Russell G. Callan, Assistant General Manager             

Cheryl K. Hornickel, Programs Assistant           Irene F. Kreifels, Administrative Assistant           

Jason Moudry, Water Resources Technician           Tylr Naprstek, Water Modeling Coordinator 

Kim A. Lyions, Financial Secretary                       Larry D. Schultz, I&E Coordinator            

Brent Lakin, Water Resources Technician            Richard L. Woollen, District Forester            

Dell R. Harris, Water Resources Specialist 

         



 Guests in attendance 

 

Bryce Bauer, RC, NRCS, Ord  Dean Edson, NARD, Lincoln  

Linda Bauer, Columbus   Marilyn Nelson, Cairo 

Donna Anderson, Columbus 

   

NOTICE OF OPEN MEETING LAW POSTING 
 

 Chairman Citta referred those in attendance to the open meeting law information posted 

in the Board room.  

 

VERIFICATION OF MEETING NOTICE AND ADOPTION OF AGENDA 
  

Chairman Citta asked for verification of the meeting notice.  General Manager Leon 

ñButchò Koehlmoos verified that the meeting notices were properly published in all newspapers 

and that the meeting notice was also posted at the NRD Headquarters office in Ord, the NRD 

web site, and the eight field office locations.  Koehlmoos said there were no modifications to the 

agenda. 
 

EXCUSED ABSENCES AND ROLL CALL 
 

 Citta and Koehlmoos welcomed new directors Mohrman and Vlach.  Citta reported that 

there were no absences to be excused, but that a couple directors were running late and would be 

joining the meeting shortly.  

 

Roll Call ï Directors present:  Adams, Amsberry, Anderson, Citta, Eschliman, 

Gellermann, Hadenfeldt, Kauk, Kruse, Lukasiewicz, Mohrman, Nelson, Petersen, Smith, Thede, 

Thoene, Vlach.  Directors absent: Bartak, Bauer, Boesch, Podolak.  

 

MINUTES 
 

 Chairman Citta asked for corrections and/or additions to the November 16, 2017, Board 

meeting minutes. None were heard.  

 

 Lukasiewicz motioned, seconded by Anderson, to approve the November 16, 2017, 

Board meeting minutes as presented. Motion carried by roll call vote, all present voting 

yes.  

 

TREASURERôS REPORT 
 

Chairman Citta directed the Boardôs attention to the Treasurerôs Report as published in 

the regular and supplemental agendas. 

 

Koehlmoos highlighted an expenditure Jonah Ventures for DNA testing on water samples 

for the South Loup Study. Koehlmoos also mentioned consultant fees for projects and attorney 

fees for the two ongoing lawsuits.  



 

 Gellermann motioned, seconded by Eschliman, to approve the December, 2017, 

Treasurerôs Report and pay all bills, per the adopted policy. Motion carried by roll call 

vote, all present voting yes.   

 

 The Treasurerôs Report Approval Policy states that the approved expenditures are to be 

published and each director who has per diem and/or reimbursement of expenses included in 

such financial reports, abstains from voting for the approval of his or her own per diem and/or 

expense reimbursement. 

 

Directors Bauer and Boesch arrived at 3:41 p.m. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 

 Koehlmoos introduced guests Donna Anderson, Marilyn Nelson, and Dean Edson from 

the State Association.  

 

Edson provided the NARD report. He said that the Legislature would be starting their 60-

day session on January 3rd. Edson informed the Board of the following meetings in 2018 -- 

Legislative Conference-January 23-24; NACD Conference in Nashville-January 27-31; NARD 

Washington, DC Conference-March 17-21; and the NRD Basin Tour in Lower Platte South/ 

Nemaha NRD-June 11-12. Edson reported on some possible rule changes to Water Sustainability 

Fund applications which would require NRDs to acquire their permits before applying for 

funding. He also reported that Governor Ricketts may be making cuts to the Water Sustainability 

Fund and using that money to help cover the budget shortfall.  

 

 Director Bartak arrived at 3:49 p.m. 

 

FORESTERôS REPORT 
 

District Forester Rich Woollen reported that the Great Plains Initiative is in effect and 

will quantify the location and condition of windbreaks.  He stated the project is scheduled to be 

completed in 2019. Woollen also mentioned that Timber Talk is a publication produced quarterly 

by the Nebraska Forest Service and highlights local timber producers. Woollen chose local 

producer, Rastus Snow of Litchfield this quarter.  

 

NRCS REPORT 
 

 Bryce Bauer, Resource Conservationist in Ord, reported that NRCS staff had completed 

CSP renewals and EQIP ranking has started, with $1.5 million obligated in the Lower Loup 

NRD. He also reported there is a special EQIP partnership with the Game and Parks/U.S. Fish 

and Wildlife /Sandhills task force to remove cedar trees in the eastern Sandhills to help increase 

the number of prairie chickens. Bauer reported that staff had done some wetland determinations. 

  




